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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

November 10, 2009
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Roger Bradley, Ruby Clark.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm. 
Guests:  Sarah Funkhouser, Sadie Claytor, Wendy Duke, Edie Watts, Roberta Lyle, Lee Duke, Bill Wells, James McFadden, House Representative Ben Cline, Sonny Williams, Reese McClanahan, Roberta Anderson with News-Gazette, Monica Dock. 

Meeting called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.    
Public Comment:  
1. Lee Duke – Facetiously thanked Council for addressing his concerns he 
presented at October 2009 Council meeting.

Review of Minutes:

1. After one correction, motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Tracy 

Shafer to approve minutes for October 2009 Council meeting.  Motion carried. 
Consideration of Bills:

1. Roger Funkhouser asked about bill from Utility Service Co., Inc. for $7,861.02.  Town Manager Spitzer stated this is for yearly maintenance of water tank on mountain which includes painting every two (2) years.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if there was a contract with this company.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has a five (5) year contract.  Mr. Funkhouser stated this item should be line-itemed on the budget.
2. Roger Funkhouser asked about the bill from Virginia Resources Authority for $58,693.08.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is paid in July and November each year on the STP.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is approximately $298,000.00 left to pay.  Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Planning Commission – Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission needs to meet soon to review the comprehensive plan, which should be updated every five (5) years.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Gerry Locher wants the Town to switch several lots at the river to acreage.

2. Parks and Recreation Committee – Mr. Spitzer stated the Parks and Rec Committee will meet Thursday, November 19 @ 6:00 PM and have a work session for rules for the playground and park.
Police Activity Report:

1. Inoperable vehicles - Sgt. Grimm stated Council received a list of inoperable vehicles in their packet.  Sgt. Grimm stated all non-complying vehicles will be towed at 9:00 AM on Friday, November 20 by Jimmy Southers, Auto Towing from Buena Vista.  Sgt. Grimm stated owners of any car(s) towed will be responsible for a tow and storage charge and there will be no cost to the Town.

2. Clean-up – Clean-up day on Saturday, October 17th was a success.  One dumpster was completely full and all but two (2) complied.

3. Community Watch – Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch has doubled in size and they are getting the children involved.  The next scheduled meeting is scheduled for November 16, 2009 @ 7PM @ the Rescue Squad building.

4. Roger Funkhouser asked who was tracking the inoperable vehicles and who is complying.  Sgt. Grimm stated he and the Town Manager would be going through the Town on Thursday, November 19th to see who has complied.  Sgt. Grimm stated he will be doing a sweep of the Town twice a year, in the Fall and the Spring.
5. Ruby Clark asked about the empty trailers in the trailer park.  Sgt. Grimm stated he is checking on one and the owner lives at the other end of Fitzlee.

6. Jake brakes – Sgt. Grimm stated he would like the Town to adopt an ordinance that jake brakes cannot be used in Town limits.  Sgt. Grimm stated the fine should be $50 the first offense, $100 the second offense plus about $150 for ordinance signs.  He stated this would put a stop to these being used in Town.
Old Business:

1. Shelter – Mr. Spitzer stated the shelter will be 10’ x 20’.  It will 
have wood sides with a concrete base.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is an Eagle Scout that would like to work on this as an Eagle Scout project.  He stated the Scout will do a cost assessment of the project and if there is more funding needed, he will work on getting funding.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Episcopal Church, who donated money for the shelter, gave their OK on the plans.  He stated money received from the Ruritans had come from 50/50 raffles.  He stated he would have to check with the County about showers being added.  Roger Funkhouser suggested a shower in one bathroom at the park and make the other a unisex bathroom.  One suggestion for showers is to do a moveable shower at the shelter or have outdoor shower with no sides and take with clothes on.  Roger Funkhouser stated he would like to see the shelter used for other than hikers.  Mike Turner stated the shelter needs to be built first, then work on the shower.  Roger Funkhouser asked when something would be known about the shower and Mr. Spitzer stated when he hears from Erich Schnetzler at the County Building Department.  Tracy Shafer asked why the shelter had been switched from wood to canvas and Mr. Spitzer stated it was cheaper.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Mike Turner to move forward with the shelter project and at a later date put in a shower if can.  Motion carried 5-1, with Roger Funkhouser voting no.
2. Website – Mr. Spitzer stated he had met with Jessica Swartz 

about redesigning the Town’s website.  She is familiar with municipal websites and will do a template and cost to redesign the whole website.  She would like to have a write-up back next week.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had also priced Dreamweaver, which is about $399 off the shelf and he would do himself.  Mr. Spitzer stated WebPlus is about $200.  Tracy Shafer stated she had talked to the Media Department at RCHS about helping as a project/community service for the high school students.  Roger Funkhouser asked if the Dreamweaver and the WebPlus were the programs Mr. Spitzer would do himself and Mr. Spitzer stated yes.  Mike Turner stated he did not want Mr. Spitzer to become overloaded and Mr. Spitzer stated that was why he was also getting a quote from Ms. Swartz and Mrs. Shafer stated that is why she had talked to RCHS.  Roger Funkhouser asked if Council would have to wait another month for the rest of the information and Mr. Spitzer stated yes, he would have all the information at the December meeting.
3. House on McCulloch Street – Mr. Spitzer stated the US Marshall Service is now in possession of this house.  He stated they have secured all doors but won’t do windows because none are cracked or broken.  Mr. Spitzer stated the house will be put up for sale online by the US Marshall Service.

4. Town Sign – Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. St.Clair has finished the Glasgow sign that the previous Town Manager had contracted him to make.  He stated Council needs to decide where to put it.  He suggested on Rt. 130 where the old one is now, and taking the old one and putting it on Sallings Mountain.  Roger Funkhouser made a motion to move the old sign to Sallings Mountain and put the new sign on Rt. 130.  Seconded by Mike Turner.  Motion carried.

New Business:
1. Ben Cline – Mayor Blackburn welcomed Mr. Cline to the meeting and asked if he had anything he would like to say.  Mr. Clinte congratulated everyone on their election wins and stated he was just here to listen.
2. Lee Duke – had several questions for Council.  1) Who establishes ruling for the park?  Mr. Spitzer stated Town Council does.  2) Who made new rules, such as no parking inside the track.  Mr. Duke stated if this is policy, why are signs just now being put up.  Roger Funkhouser stated he had called the Town Manager and told him he did not agree with putting the signs up.  Mr. Duke asked in what circumstances does the Town do underwriting /funding for activities at Knick Field.  Roger Funkhouser stated that other than what the Town sponsors and approves for others to do, the Town does not pay/underwrite for events.  Monica Dock stated the Parks and Recreation Committee as a group turned the Gospel Fest  over to the local churches and was sponsored by the local churches. Roger Funkhouser stated Parks and Recreation Committee can use the list from Mr. Duke when working on rules for the park and playground.
3. CSPDC - The Town applied for a regional grant through the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission for an energy audit and recommendations for the STP and Town Hall.  Mr. Spitzer stated if the Town receives the grant, it will be given out on a regional basis and will be no cost to the Town.  Mr. Spitzer did not know when he will find out about this.  

4. Well #2 – Mr. Spitzer stated this well is only used for back-up water for emergencies.  He stated since the reading came back positive for E. coli, the Town must do 20 weeks of sampling as long as well considered operational, or abandon the well and come back later.  He stated if the Town comes back later, the well will have to be fixed.  If samples come back clean after 20 weeks, nothing has to be done.  A second option is get a contractor (Sydnor) look at casing and wellhead to see if these are the problems.  Due to amount of limestone in area and structure of rocks, leaching of contaminants could be the problem.  A third option is to drill a new well.  This cost is approximately $25,000 if everything goes as planned.  This would include cost of pipe, cost of drilling, cost of the casing, the well house and the contractor.  Can get a 30-year loan thru VDH, but would have to apply for by end of December 2009.  Mr. Spitzer stated he will contact Mr. Thomas at VA Dept of Health Water Programs in Lexington and get him to talk to the Water and Sewer Committee and decide what to do.
Mr. Spitzer stated the Town can do any or a combination of the above options.  Right now Town will continue to do sampling.  If at the end of 20 weeks 10% of the samples have a colony count of 100 or more, will have to go to more restrictive testing and do a special report which could lead to filtration like Buchanan has to do.  Or if at end of 20 weeks three (3) samples have an E. coli count above a five (5), the Town will have to go into the more restrictive measures.
5. STP Pumps – Mr. Spitzer stated both pumps at the sludge pump station are 
broken.  Normal life expectancy on a pump is 10-12 years and one is 18 years old and the other was rebuilt six (6) years ago.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is currently getting prices on new pumps which will range from $16,000 - $18,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated $18,000 was budgeted; however, not included was motor for oxidation tank and to replace housing in the rotor.  Currently renting pump from Godwin for one (1) month at $2,000.  Godwin pumps is $90/hour labor; Lloyd Electric is $85/hour labor; Red Acres is $60/hour labor.  Red Acres is pump supplier for the State.  Pumps are ABS pumps.  Augusta County also uses these and has never had any trouble.  An ABS pump is $6,200 each and would take two (2) weeks to get them.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Mike Turner to replace both pumps with ABS Pumps at approximately $6,200 each.  Motion carried.

6. CenturyTel (EMBARQ) – Mr. Spitzer stated Mohawk is getting fiber optic 

put in the plant.  They will be boring under roads to lay line as well as using their existing poles.  They will be required to stay 3’ off Town roads because of sewer lines.

7. Christmas Dinner – Mr. Spitzer stated Council needs to decide where to 

have the annual Christmas dinner.  It was decided to go to the Natural Bridge Hotel on Friday, December 11 for their seafood buffet.  

Council Comments:

1. Ruby Clark - asked if burning was allowed this time of year.  Sgt. Grimm 
stated there are no restrictions at this time of year.  Ms. Clark asked if the fence at Kids Corner had been fixed.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Pooley will fix this.  Ms. Clark stated she would like Council to start going by Robert’s Rules of Order to have better management of the Council meetings.

James McFadden – asked if he may address Council.  He asked if any of the government stimulus money was coming to Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated no.  Mr. McFadden asked if stimulus money could be used to replace the Town’s police car.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town can apply thru Homeland Security money.  Sgt. Grimm stated there will be grant money available in January, February, and March.  Sgt. Grimm stated Mr. Duke is presently checking for corporate grants.

2. Tracy Shafer – asked if Council had to vote to go into Executive Session.  
Mr. Simons stated there must be a motion, second, and the motion carried to go into Executive Session.  Mr. Spitzer stated a complaint form must be filled out @ Town Hall first before Council can go into Executive Session regarding a complaint.

Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Ruby Clark to adjourn.
With no further comments, the meeting was adjourned by Mayor Blackburn at 8:35 PM.

